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RHODES UNIVERSITY

ALLAN WEBB HALL COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY, 14 FEBRUARY 2002

AT 19:00 IN THE HALL WARDENS FLAT.

2002.1.1 PRESENT

Messrs John McNeill (Hall Warden, Chair) and Matthew Charlesworth (Salisbury House Warden), Mesdames Verushka Chetty (Canterbury House Senior Student) and Joy Chidawanyika (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Mr Neil Dickson (Winchester House Senior Student), Ms Tendai Gwisai (Allan Webb Hall SRC Representative), Prof Roger Jacob (Hall Fellow), Messrs Joseph Lin (Salisbury House Senior Student) and Steve Noble (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), Ms Cathy O’Shea (Truro House Senior Student), Mr Richard Pickup (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), Mesdames Nadia Schearer (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Anne Warring (Truro House Warden) and Desiree Wicks (Canterbury House Warden), Mr Jens Wittrowski (Winchester House Sub-Warden).

Secretariat: Ms Nonte Mabalana (Allan-Webb Hall Secretary)

2002.1.2 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Prof Lilla Stack (Hall Fellow) and Ms Monica Ramsunder (Hall Senior Student)

2002.1.3 OTHER MATTERS FOR THE AGENDA

The Chairman called for additional items for the Agenda, stressing that should any additional items require or generate lengthy debate from amongst the committee that they would be held over until the next meeting. Mr Jens Wittrowski asked the committee to discuss the “Winchester Thoroughfare” and it was AGREED to add this item at 2002.1.16

2002.1.4 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

The Chairman asked all members present at the previous meeting to confirm the minutes of that meeting. Ms Tendai Gwisai confirmed that the minutes (AW-2001.4, dated 25 September 2001) were a true and accurate reflection of the deliberations of the committee and Ms Anne Warring seconded the motion.

2002.1.5 MATTERS ARISING

5.1 
Allan Webb HALL COMPUTER LAB: Arising out of AW-2001.2.4.3 and AW-2001.3.5.3, the previous Minute stated that Mr Chris Upfold was to sort out the Allan Webb Hall Computer Lab. Mr Upfold has indicated that he has been unable to make any progress on this issue and accordingly the matter has been brought back to this committee’s attention.

The Chairman introduced the problem that had been identified with the Lab as the maintenance of the machines. Discussion ensued and the following options for solving this problem were proposed:

5.1.1 Maintain the Lab ourselves
Motivation: If that Lab is maintained by the Hall, it will remain under the control of the Hall which means other students will be restricted to use it and it will be available to Allan Webb Students 24 Hours a day, 7 days a week.

5.1.2 Give it up to the IT Division 
Motivation: The Hall has no money to upgrade the Lab. As it is, the Lab is a few years behind other Labs on Campus. The purpose of the Lab was to bring computing facilities nearer to the Allan Webb Hall Students. With the Eden Grove Lab close by, the Lab is no more than a Luxury.

It was AGREED that Mr John McNeill contacts the IT Division to find out if they will be able to take it on. The committee authorised Mr McNeill to negotiate on the committee’s behalf the access restrictions with the IT Division. Alternatively, should these negotiations fail, the machines should be used within the Hall as stand alone PCs.

5.2 HALL BALL: In the last Hall Committee Meeting it was decided that the Hall Ball be in Second Term (ref: AW-2001.4.6.1.2). The Hall Senior Student felt that Second Term is too short and students will want to concentrate on exams. She proposed that the Hall Ball be in Third Term.

The Hall Committee agreed that the Hall Ball be in Third Term. It was also felt that the Hall Ball should occur early on in the term.

The committee NOTED that the Hall Ball was cancelled last year because it was on the same day as the Mr & Miss Rhodes event hosted by the SRC. It was AGREED to REFER this matter to the Board of Residences so that all functions are co-ordinated correctly and do not clash. It was further AGREED to request the SRC at the Board of Residences to observe the calendar of events as laid down by Halls and to plan their events around these.

Suggestions for this year’s Hall Ball:
5.2.1 It should be advertised early in Second Term.
5.2.2 It should be on the second week of Third Term.
5.2.3 Sponsorship should be sought so that the price can go down.
2002.1.6 HALL DIARY
The Chairman highlighted the important dates like Hall Dinners and Hall Committee Meetings. He encouraged the new Wardens (Mr Matthew Charlesworth and Mrs Desiree Wicks) together with all the House Treasurers to attend the Treasurer’s Workshop to be held shortly.
2002.1.7 FUNCTIONS

The Chairman emphasized and affirmed the request from the Manager of the Catering Section that all details regarding a Function be communicated to the Catering Section at least 14 days before the event is due to take place.

7.1 HALL DINNERS AND GARDEN PARTIES

7.1.1 Houses should come up with theme suggestions.
7.1.2 Houses should submit the guest list to the Secretary for Hall Dinners.
7.1.3 The Hall Senior student should make sure that the right people get special meals.
7.1.4 Canterbury House was requested to help with the first Hall Formal Dinner, Salisbury House and Truro House with the second and Winchester House with the Final Dinner.
7.2 HALL BRAAIS: The restriction from management is that there should be one Braai per term. This has been contested but no decision has been made yet.

Ms Tendai Gwisai raised the point that some of the Canterbury girls felt that Braais should only be held in Winchester House and not Salisbury House because there are limited activities that can be performed in Salisbury.

It was SUGGESTED that the Canterbury Warden raise this matter in the next Canterbury House Meeting so as to see if the majority of the House agrees with this.

In the meantime, it was AGREED that the Second Braai shall continue to be held in Salisbury unless there is a major objection.
7.3 BRUNCHES: Assuming that Brunches are still allowed, it was AGREED that the following dates have been set-aside for Hall Brunches:
7.3.1 Sunday, 24 March 2002
7.3.2 Saturday, 26 May 2002
2002.1.8 SPORTS

8.1 LEAGUE FEES: Last year Winchester and Salisbury played as a Hall Team in a Rugby League and the Hall paid the sum of R250.00 towards the league fees.
It was NOTED that it was desirable, in the interest of Hall spirit, to have combined teams and everyone should be given a chance to play. If a combined team represents the Hall, the Hall will pay towards the sports fees.
8.2 SPORTS IDEAS: The only idea that came to the table was bowling.
It was AGREED that the House Sports Reps should elect the Hall Sports Rep, who shall be responsible for organising Hall Sport Functions.
2002.1.9 BUDGET

The Provisional budget was tabled and was approved.

2002.1.10 WINE BUDGET AND WINE GLASSES

The Chairman outlined the situation with regards to the theft of wine glasses at functions and highlighted the severe cost implications this had to the Hall. The Hall Committee was asked to deal with such theft very seriously.

Options to decrease the money spent on stolen wine glasses were discussed:

10.1 People to bring their own glasses
10.2 Have the first Hall Formal Dinner and see how it goes.
10.3 Guys to keep any eye on people leaving the Hall
It was AGREED that this matter should be raised in House Meetings. It was NOTED that students are allowed to bring their own wine or beer to these functions, so long as there is no deterioration in the decorum and/or behaviour of the students at the function.

2002.1.11 HALL RULES AND CONSTITUTION

The Chairman explained that a committee had been constituted last year to examine and revise the Hall Rules. The draft Hall Rules from this committee will be circulated before final printing. Houses were asked to discuss the vest issue once again.

It was NOTED that the Hall Constitution still has to be updated. A committee will be set up to review and approve the Hall Constitution.

2002.1.12 RESNET

The committee NOTED that Winchester is part of RESNET already since the Hall Warden is already connected to the Internet. Canterbury may be linked soon since the House Warden is part of the Administration Staff. Therefore Winchester and maybe Canterbury may be connected soon. The optic fibre goes through Salisbury and Truro. Because of that these two houses are in Group 2, which means that they will be connected after Group1 Residences have been connected.

2002.1.13 PACKED MEALS

Packed meals are given for Academic reasons or formal Sports Commitments. Request forms are available from the Wardens and they are to be submitted to the Caterer 48 Hours before the requested meal. A list of names could be written on the back of the request forms for team sports.

Packed Meals are to be collected from the Kitchen.

2002.1.14 VOLUNTEERS AND HOUSE PROJECTS

Houses are encouraged to promote volunteer and community service work as their house projects. The Hall NOTED the following House Projects:

14.1 Salisbury House:

14.1.1 Project Court Yard: This involves replanting and repotting the vegetation within the courtyard and sanding and varnishing the seats.
14.1.2 DSTV Project: Salisbury House is raffling a Cell Phone and Starter pack for R5 a ticket in order to raise money to purchase DSTV.
14.1.3 Community Project: None has been decided yet, but an undertaken was made that a project would be completed.
14.2 Canterbury House:

14.2.1 Funds for Charity: Canterbury raffled a bouqet of chocolates during Orientation week and the money went to charity.
14.3 Winchester House:

14.3.1 Bus Shelter: Winchester wishes to build a bus shelter outside their res to provide protection from the elements for the citizens who wait for their transport.
2002.1.15 BOARD OF RESIDENCE

The House Senior Students were asked to stay behind and elect among themselves a member to serve on the Board of Residences for the current year. They were asked to communicate the result of this election to the Hall Warden after the meeting.

2002.1.16 WINCHESTER THOROUGHFARE

Winchester students feel that there are some students who go through the house to access the pool. This was discouraged and Houses were urged to use the Somerset Street entrance to the pool area. Each House has a key to this gate.

2002.1.17 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

There being no further business, the Chairman thanked everybody and in particular Prof Roger Jacob, for their attendance and wished everyone well for the first term.
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